Westmoreland Town Board
Regular Meeting

August 10, 2015

Supervisor Kenneth Eisnor called this regular meeting to order at 6:30 P.M., August 10, 2015 at the Westmoreland Town Hall, 100 Station Road, Westmoreland, New York.  Present at this meeting were Councilpersons Hubert Pritchard, David Husted, Charles Hebbard and Scott Brown.  Also present, Highway Superintendent Carl Eddy, Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek, Attorney Sarah Hughes, Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden, Deputy Highway Superintendent Russell Young, Tax Collector Margaret Leone, five (5) residents and two (2) high school seniors.  Codes Officers Gary Schreppel and Jody Thieme and Town Attorney Gregory Mattacola were absent.
The Supervisor asked all to stand and join him in the Pledge of Allegiance, after which he recessed the regular meeting to allow comments from the floor.

Scott Tarkowski addressed the Board regarding his proposal to re-open the Westmoreland Pool.  Mr. Tarkowski provided a copy of his action plan for each Board member.  He stated that he feels the infrastructure of the pool is sound and wants to start by replacing all the pads on the top of the pool as well as all the skimmer lines.
Mr. Tarkowski acknowledged the fact that he needs to find dedicated people willing to work and to stay the course. He intends to introduce a summer program to include activities and aquatic exercise programs and also wants to add a pool heater to extend the season.

He is currently looking for funding.  The Oneida County Foundation will give grants for infrastructure repair.  Mr. Tarkowski realizes that a 501C3 designation is crucial to maintaining this program.

The Board reviewed the proposal.  Councilperson Brown asked what exactly Mr. Tarkowski looking to get from the Town. Mr. Tarkowski stated he is not looking for any funding from the Town, just that the Town turn over the pool property to him.  Councilperson Brown stated that if that were to be done, Mr. Tarkowski would have to have insurance on the property.  Mr. Tarkowski stated that was not a problem.
Councilperson Pritchard asked what organizational structure he has.  Mr. Tarkowski replied he just needs to establish a 501C3. Councilperson Hebbard asked how many volunteers does he currently have committed to the program.  Mr. Tarkowski stated there are between 600 to 700 people talking about this project on social media.  Councilperson Hebbard asked how many people have physically appeared and offered to help.  The reply was two (2).  Councilperson Pritchard stated it sounds like the same problem the Town had with volunteers.  Everyone is willing and able until it comes time to actually do something.
Supervisor Eisnor asked how much time was needed to get things up and running.  Mr. Tarkowski said realistically he feels the pool could open next summer.  Councilperson Pritchard asked what age group was targeted in the aquatic exercise program.  Mr. Tarkowski indicated it would be for adults.  Councilperson Hebbard asked if Mr. Tarkowski was aware of the yearly operating costs of the pool.  Mr. Tarkowski replied he was.
Supervisor Eisnor stated that Mr. Tarkowski has been very tenacious in his approach to save the pool and feels if anyone could do it he could.  The Supervisor thanked Mr. Tarkowski for his presentation and re-convened to the regular session.  He then asked for the Highway Report.

Highway Superintendent Carl (Buckey) Eddy reported; 
      A) The new mower is working well

      B)  In the process of paving

      C)  Will resume picking up brush this month
Superintendent Eddy advised the Board they have two (2) more roads to nova chip; scheduled for next week; and all the paving will be done for the year. The rest of this week they will be sweeping the roads and picking up brush.

Councilperson Brown asked the Highway Superintendent if any striping will be done this year.  Highway Superintendent Eddy replied no, we do not have a contract in place for striping.

Councilperson Hebbard asked when the work on Acee Road is scheduled.  The Highway Superintendent replied this week.

Councilperson Pritchard spoke of the soft spots on Schieferstine Road and how they are still picking up one year after it was paved.  A short discussion followed and Superintendent Eddy stated he would investigate the situation.
Councilperson Pritchard also informed the Highway Superintendent that the driver of the new roadside mower mowed right over a fence on Shed Road and left a completely un-mowed stretch on Schieferstine Road.

The Supervisor thanked the Highway Superintendent for his report and asked for the Assessor’s Report.

Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek reported;

      The computer is loaded so I can start next years’ work

      Still looking for classes close by 
Assessor Szarek added that it is a slow time of year for him.

Supervisor Eisnor thanked the Assessor for his report and asked for the Codes Report.

Neither Codes Officer was present, but the following building permit report was submitted;

	Month
	Jul-15
	         Westmoreland Town Board: Building Permits/ Septic Systems Monthly Report 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Date
	NO.
	Last Name
	First Name
	Address
	Tax Map ID #
	Type Of Permit
	Fee Paid

	7/2/15
	2015-0053
	Czerkies
	Brad
	7509 State Rt 5
	327.000-6-11
	Solar Array
	$25.00

	7/2/15
	2015-0054
	Ross 
	Steve
	5938 Spring House Road
	300.000-1-22
	Carport
	$27.00

	7/2/15
	2015-0055
	Huther
	Joanne
	5770 Scadden Road
	288.000-2-44.2
	Garage
	$61.00

	7/2/15
	2015-0023
	Verizon Wireless
	 
	7286 West Main Street
	302.004-1-35
	Cellular Antenna
	$500.00

	7/7/15
	2015-0056
	Dykstra
	Glen
	4598 Station Hill Road
	326.000-1-7.1
	Garage
	$37.00

	7/7/15
	2015-0057
	Hendricks
	Charles
	4810 Jenkins Road
	313.000-1-30.15
	Deck
	$20.00

	7/9/15
	2015-0058
	Moot
	Peter
	7559 NYS Route 5
	327.000-6-24
	Alteration
	$17.00

	7/14/15
	2015-0059
	Davis
	Jason
	7004 Cooper Street
	314.000-1-6
	Pool
	$30.00

	7/14/15
	2015-0060
	Westmoreland Fire Department
	 
	101 Station Road
	303.003-1-43
	Solar Panel
	$25.00

	7/16/15
	2015-0061
	ABC Steel (MCBI)
	 
	6168 NYS Route 233
	274.000-1-34.3
	Demolition
	$20.00

	7/16/15
	2015-0062
	Seymour
	Burt
	7443 Cider Street
	303.000-1-62
	Garage
	$44.00

	7/21/15
	2015-0063
	Green 
	Charles
	5450 Jenkins Road
	301.000-1-36
	Solar Array
	$25.00

	7/23/15
	2015-0064
	Schram
	Robert
	6697 NYS Route 5
	326.000-1-52
	Deck
	$20.00

	7/28/15
	2015-0065
	Camelot Village - Potocki 
	 Michael
	7 Sunrise Drive
	214.000-1-21.3
	Garage
	$35.00

	7/28/15
	2015-0066
	Wright
	Jennifer
	5204 NYS Route 233
	302.004-2-30
	Septic
	$45.00

	 7/30/15
	2015-0067
	Landry
	Marden
	7105 East Carter Road
	289.000-2-10
	Addition
	$20.00

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	$951.00


Supervisor Eisnor told the Board that he received a complaint about 5060 Shed Road, the property was recently auctioned off and the neighbors are complaining about all the tires that were left on the property. The Supervisor then referenced the Water District Report submitted by Water Plant Operator Ted Flint.     

      Westmoreland Water District

· Completed monthly water sampling requirements – no issues.

· Daily Turbidity readings are now taken daily and reported to the Health Department

· Performed numerous UFPO dig requests

· Performed normal pump maintenance

· Discussed with the Town & Highway Supervisors about the possibility that our wells are getting contaminated with salt because of a water sample that came back high in Chlorides. I will be working with the Health Department to do further testing. If we continue get high readings we may need to hire an engineer to help us resolve the issue. High salt levels are not healthy for people with heart problems. 

Tindal Corners Water District

· Completed monthly water sampling requirements – no issues

· Performed several UFPO dig requests

Spencer Settlement Water District

· Completed monthly water sampling requirements – no issues.
The Supervisor told the Board that high levels of salt content have been identified in the Westmoreland Water District and there may be a need to hire an engineer to correct the problem.
Supervisor Eisnor asked for the Reading Center Report.

Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden reported;       

     In July we loaned out 1,164 items, registered three new patrons, and purchased twenty-three new books for $350.74.

     The Book Club met on July 13th. Thirteen people discussed the book “The Girl on the Train” by Paula Hawkins.

      This years’ Summer Reading Program was directed by Kristan Scalise, aided by Andrew and Michael Scalise and Zachary St.Peter on Monday’s, 1:30 to 3:00 p.m.

July 6: Guide dog presentation by David Hoffman and his guide and therapy dog, Nola. These dogs are trained for years from birth to help people with disabilities. Eleven children attended and made various book marks.

July 13th: Central Oneida County Ambulance Corps. Members came with a presentation on life saving methods and a tour of the ambulance. Door knob hangers (keep out) were made.

July 20th:  U.S. Army representative, Sgt. Hutchingson spoke opportunities when joining the Army.  Do your best in school, never use drugs, & give back to your community.  A question and answer followed

A red, white and blue bracelet was made of beads. Eleven children attended.

July 27th Tour of the Westmoreland Fire Dept.: Ten children were shown the apparatus and how the equipment works. They received red fire hats. All enjoyed ice cream Sundays and toppings.

The Supervisor thanked Ms. McFadden for her report and asked for the Attorney’s Report.
Attorney Sara Hughes reported that Attorney Mattacola has
1. Continue to work on Workers’ Compensation matter.
Supervisor Eisnor stated that Attorney Mattacola advised him that he has been trying to contact both Actuaries and neither one has returned his calls.  The Attorney recommended that the two actuaries talk.  Councilperson Pritchard stated that the Fire Commissioners should become more involved in this battle; they should also be paying part of the actuary fees.
The Supervisor thanked Attorney Hughes for the Attorneys report and asked for the Town Clerk’s report.

Town Clerk Jody Burdick reported; 
       In July, the Town Clerk’s office sold twenty-four (24) new dog licenses; renewed sixty-two (62) individual dog licenses $662.00.  Of that, $100.00 was sent to the Department of Ag & Markets for New York State’s Dog Population Control Program. The Town Supervisor received $562.00, which includes $60.00 in enumeration fees and $2.00 in late fees.

On July 7, 2015 nineteen (19) late notices were sent out for dogs due in June 2015.  Renewal notices, for fifty-one (51) dogs due in August, were sent out July 28, 2015.

DECALS sales totaled $50.00, of which the Town realized $2.76 in commissions. 

Three (3) marriage licenses were sold for $120.00, $67.50 of that was sent to the NYS Department of Health and the Supervisor received $52.50. Eighteen (18) certified copies were issued for $180.00 and fifteen (15) building permit fees were received for $906.00 and one (1) septic permit for $45.00.  Three (3) genealogy searches were conducted for $66.00.

We had one (1) dog redemption fee collected for $10.00.

Four (4) permanent handicapped permits and two (2) temporary permits were issued or renewed during the month.

The dog enumerator got off to a slow start. She has only completed about 1/3 of Dix Road.  Eighteen (18) unlicensed dogs were identified.  I have since sent letters to those dog owners and have successfully licensed thirteen (13) of them. 

On July 31, 2015, we hosted a meeting of the Oneida County Town Clerks Association.

The Planning Board will be holding a Public Hearing here on August 31, 2015 at 7:00 P.M. to discuss the proposal of the Stewarts Shop franchise building on the corner of Rt. 233 and Cider Street.

Communications received:

1. Office of the State Comptroller- copy of the Steuben County Workers Compensation Audit.

2. Cerelle Bolon- thank you note to Beverly Merriman for putting historical pictures on the website.

3. Kenneth Eisnor-copy of the completed ARGO grant application.

4. MVEDD- request for support of MVEDD as partnership in the Cleaner, Greener Communities Program.

5. Sean Clive, Oneida County Heath Dept. - reminder of THM/HAA5 test.

Checks received:

1. Westmoreland School

fuel June


$     7,565.95

2. COCVAC



fuel 5/31-6/30


$     2,056.01

3. Stanwix Heights VFD


fuel June


$        209.66

4. Camelot Village


water payment


$   10,289.54

5. Westmoreland Justice Court

Justice Bowers- June

$   11,300.00

6. Westmoreland Justice Court

Justice Ossont- June

$   10,490.00

6. Clark Mills Fire Dist.


fuel



$          23.85

7. Clinton Tractor


trade in for mower

$   15,500.00    

8. Park rentals



one (1)



$          25.00

9. Westmoreland Fire Dept.

fuel



$        818.01

10. Westmoreland Fire Dept.

workers comp payment

$     3,484.00
Councilperson Pritchard asked how the dog enumerator is doing.  The Clerk replied that she has guaranteed the entire Town will be completed by the end of October. Clerk advised the Board that the owners of Camelot Village are refusing to allow the dog enumerator into Camelot.  The Clerk is looking for some legal advice on how to pursue this matter.  Councilperson Pritchard suggested that we withhold payment to the enumerator until the entire Town has been completed.
Councilperson Hebbard reported that we had another incident free month at the Park.  Mr. Johnson did catch one of the new soccer nets in the Ferris lawnmower. The net is not salvageable, so that will need to be replaced in the spring.
Councilperson Hebbard has been meeting with the heads of the sports teams currently utilizing the park to set the schedules for next year.

Supervisor Eisnor added that he is in discussions with the Highway Superintendent from Whitestown about adding another football field at the park.  This way the goalposts can be left up year round, saving the Highway Department time and energy each year.

Councilperson Pritchard commented on the Planning Boards public hearing on August 31, 2015 regarding the possibility of a Stewarts’ Shop in Town.

Councilperson Pritchard informed the Board that Bill Schnieble passed away.  He brought a sympathy card for the Board to sign. 
Supervisor Eisnor stated he has been seeing a lot of correspondence going back and forth between the various Boards and the Codes Department.  He is planning on having a meeting with the Chairmen of the Planning and Zoning Boards.  He asked Councilperson Pritchard to join them. 
The Supervisor asked for the Boards thoughts on the pool.  Councilperson Brown voiced concerns over the Town continuing to be liable until such time that Mr. Tarkowski is able to take over.  Councilperson Hebbard agreed that the liability is a big issue but if there is any chance that it could re-open, the Board should allow Mr. Tarkowski to try.  Councilperson Pritchard stated that this is all irrelevant until Mr. Tarkowski has obtained his 501C3 and the lawyer has drawn up the paperwork.  He added that when and if that paperwork is written, a clause must be added that the property will always remain a community pool and if it does not, the property reverts back to the Town.  Discussion continued.

111 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard, seconded by Councilperson Brown to table this discussion until the September 14, 2015 meeting and the Town Attorney has been consulted and Mr. Tarkowski has his Board established.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

Supervisor Eisnor notified the Board that he and the Bookkeeper decided to finance the tractor and mower for right now.  The financing has a six (6) month no interest clause and there is no penalty for early payoff.  If the funds were taken from the unallocated fund, we would not have had the required 15% fund balance.  As we near the end of the year this loan will be reviewed for a possible early payoff.

The Supervisor advised the Board that the ARGO application for County funds to purchase a screener/stacker has been submitted to the County.  This is part of their shared services program and the Towns of Whitestown and Floyd have agreed to co-sponsor the application.  We are just waiting to hear from the County now.

Supervisor Eisnor told the Board that he was approached by Kristy Martin of Eureka Road.  She is asking for permission to hook into the outside district of the Westmoreland Water District.  Councilperson Pritchard stated that the last time this issue came up the residents were told they would have to form a district, which would require Health Department approval.
On the same note, Supervisor Eisnor announced that Sam Abraham of Stop 7 Road has asked the Town to extend the Tindall Water District to his home.  His well has gone dry and wants to hookup to Tindall. Councilperson Pritchard stated that is would be a Board decision to extent that water District.  Councilperson Brown asked who would pay for that.  Councilperson Pritchard stated that the residents that want the water would be responsible to pay for it.  It would not be financially feasible to do just one house.  The residents would need to present a petition to the Board.
Supervisor Eisnor stated that the Easy-Riders snowmobile club has asked to build a 30’X50’ shed on Town property, near the wood line in back of the Highway Department to house the groomer and equipment. The shed itself would be paid for by the snowmobile club and would belong to the Town, just used by the snowmobile club.  Discussion commenced and the Board felt that legal advice is needed before a decision could be made.

112 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Husted to have the Attorney look into this matter, only club property could be stored there; no personal property; and that the snowmobile club maintain insurance on the building and are responsible for maintenance on the building.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried. 
113 a motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Brown to approve and place on file the Town Clerk, Supervisor and Codes reports.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

114 a motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Husted to approve and place on file the minutes of June 23, 2015; June 30, 2015 and July 6, 2015 as written.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
115 a motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Husted to approve and order paid the vouchers of the water districts as follows;

Tindall Water


voucher #8

which total
$      105.00   Westmoreland Water

vouchers #49- #56
which total
$      964.44



Spencer Water


voucher #10- #12
which total
$      265.50
All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
116 a motion was advanced by Councilperson Brown, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to approve and order paid the vouchers of the General fund, vouchers #264 through #306, which total $28,002.32.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

117 a motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to approve and order paid the claims of the Highway Department, vouchers #178 through #201, which totals $60,463.80.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

Supervisor Eisnor stated the next regular Board meeting will be on September 14, 2015 at 6:30 P.M.  The Supervisor then recessed the regular meeting to allow comments from the floor.

118 There being no one wishing to address the Board, a motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Brown to adjourn this meeting.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried and adjourned this meeting at 7:42 P.M.

Respectfully submitted,

Jody S. Burdick

Town Clerk
